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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 11th November 2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall
179/19  Present and Apologies

Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllr Sargent (Vice-chairman) and Cllr Mrs Pickering, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) and the Community Warden attended.  Seven members of the public were present.     Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Harris (prior commitment).
180/19 Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Pickering:  Voluntary Declaration as the spouse of the ward member.

181/19 Minutes of the meeting of 14th October  2019
Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 14th October 2019 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
182/19 Matters Arising

There were no Matters Arising.
183/19  Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Strimmer damage to trees on Hookstead Green:  A larger number of trees have been damaged by the strimmer or cutter than at first thought, this will be reported to Aspire with photographic evidence.  Kristina Hoath will put in protective measures to prevent a recurrence.  The willow tree has been cut back.
S106 monies:  An update was sought on receipt of these monies and remedial works on the football field.  The Chairman noted that the specification for grounds maintenance by Aspire has been revised and vertidraining is carried out by Judges.  Major works on drainage and levelling will be undertaken on receipt of S106 payments, viz:  
Fox Hills:  £39725 for drainage works will be paid when 19 dwellings are occupied.
Ransley Oast:  £68327 for drainage works and a multi-use games area (MUGA) will be paid when 75% of the dwellings are occupied.

Remedial works including reseeding and weed spraying planned for summer 2018 were postponed because of the hot and dry weather and were carried out later in the season.
The Chairman advised that no football matches have been postponed this season, notwithstanding the heavy rainfall, indicating that the pitches are in good order.  

The meeting was reconvened.
184/19  Reports
184/19-1  Community Warden   The Community Warden reported traffic problems at the school during drop-off and pick-up times, exacerbated by parked cars, and including vehicles mounting the pavement:  this is a hazard to pedestrians. The Head Teacher is to ask The Chequers if they will give permission to parents to park in the pub car park; although this necessitates crossing the A28 they can use the pedestrian crossing.
The light in the phone box on the village green is broken, which is of concern given the steps on the footpath.  The Clerk advised that this has been reported to BT Openreach and will be reported again.
The Community Warden will give a talk on road safety to preschool children.

The ward member noted that there are road markings prohibiting parking at set times outside the Primary School in Tenterden and asked if these can be put in place outside the High Halden Primary School; the Community Warden to follow-up.
184/19-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report has been circulated and is attached to the Minutes.
185/19  Quotes for the signs for Jubilee Park
The Chairman advised that further quotes are awaited.
186/19  Migration of the Parish Council website to an alternative host
The Vice-chairman to follow-up Mrs Buggins’ offer of help and will keep Boyd Ringrose (administrator of the current website) informed.
187/19 Contribution to the Parochial Church Council for additional grounds maintenance in St Mary’s churchyard
The Chairman reported that he emailed the Churchwarden offering a contribution towards the upkeep of the churchyard on 12th October but a reply has not yet been received.  The Clerk noted that this will have to be discussed by the Parochial Church Council [PCC] and it is not known when the PCC meets.  Cllr Pickering noted that some wish to see part of the churchyard retained as a ‘wild’ area.  The Chairman acknowledged this comment but noted that others do not share this view.

188/19  Internal auditor’s report

The internal auditor’s report was received and noted.  It will be uploaded to the website.
189/19  Installation of bollards on church green to prevent damage by cars
The Chairman reported that ruts on the green were caused by cars mounting the green.  Aspire (the Parish Council’s grounds maintenance contractor) was asked to quote for repairing the damage but declined to quote, noting that any repairs would be undone and recommended that bollards be installed to prevent a recurrence.  The Clerk will bring quotes to the December meeting.

190/19  Quote for works to Carters Oak on the village green
The Chairman tabled the quote from Benjamin’s Trees Ltd of £270 + VAT for canopy lift and removal of lower dead branches.   The works are to a tree in the Conservation Area and the contractor will submit the required notification to the Borough Council.   It was proposed that the quote be accepted.
Resolved:
That the quote of £270 + VAT from Benjamin’s Trees for works to Carters Oak on the village green be accepted.
191/19 Planning applications
19/01201/AS  London Beach Golf Club, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Three detached houses
19/01206/AS  London Beach Golf Club, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Hybrid application seeking: 1. full planning permission for a detached 3-storey building containing 12 x 2 bedroom flats for active retirees with associated parking and landscaping and 2. outline planning permission with all matters reserved on a site area of 1.16ha for 4 detached buildings each containing 12 x 2-bedroom flats for active retirees.
Cllr Mrs Pickering (Planning Portfolio holder) advised that the applications are for a site in St Michaels and the Parish Council has been consulted as a courtesy.  A previous application was approved in 2017, but there are concerns re the size of the proposed development.   It was noted that it will result in village creep, reducing the undeveloped area between St Michaels and High Halden.  Cllr Mrs Pickering advised that Tenterden Town Council [Neighbourhood Consultee] has not commented and in light of this proposed that High Halden Parish Council does not submit comments on the applications.    This was agreed.
19/01451/AS  The Coach House, Oak Grove Lane, High Halden
Variation to condition 12 of planning permission 19/00667/AS to change approved drawing
Cllr Mrs Pickering proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported .

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda

19/01525/AS  Hallmark Farm, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Redevelopment of existing commercial and retail premises, including erection of 3 replacement buildings to B1 Office Use, including Serviced Offices, Parking and Landscaping Provisions, and Installation of New (Dedicated) Highway Access with gate Serving Hallmark Farmhouse (revision to planning permission 17/01834/AS to extend units 2 & 3, erection of unit 4; alterations to design, opening hours and associated works)
Cllr Mrs Pickering noted that the application will increase the commercial activity on site with an increase in the number of employees from 5 to 65, but there are no details as to how this will be met.  There is no information as to the type of businesses to be attracted to the site.  The Vice-chairman expressed concerns re the impact of the additional traffic on the A28 to and from the site by employees and delivery vehicles.  
Cllr Mrs Pickering advised that the business hours will be increased and there are no objections on the Borough Council website.  Cllr Mrs Pickering proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

Approvals: 

19/01025/AS Part of garden at, Four Acres, Shawlands Lane, High Halden
Outline application with all matters reserved for the erection of a detached four bedroom dwelling with curtilage and access within existing residential amenity garden land

19/01203/AS Durrants Court, Ashford Road, High Halden
Removal of condition 03 on planning permission 86/01317/AS to allow the Granary to be used as an independent dwelling

Prior approval not required:

19/01434/AS Land at rear and west of Little Hookstead Farm, Wrens Nest Lane, High Halden
Application for prior notification of proposed agricultural development for the erection of a steel portal building for the storage of agricultural commodities and machinery associated with the agricultural operations

Use not lawful:

19/00228/AS  Herwish, Martens Lane, High Halden
Lawful development certificate - existing - use of wooden shed as dwelling

Cllr Mrs Pickering advised that it is not known when the Borough Council will act following this decision; a decision on an appeal to the Planning Inspectorate on an Enforcement Notice is awaited.
Refusals: None to date
Withdrawals:  None to date
Other planning matters:  
Stone Circle Livery:  The use of roof materials and rooflights not in accordance with the planning permission [under 13/01410/AS] was reported to Planning and a Contravention Order raised [CO/19/00186].  The case officer has advised that no action will be taken because it has been decided that there will be no significant harm in planning terms arising from the breach of planning rules.
The Chairman read a letter from the proprietors of Stone Circle Livery (attached to the Minutes).

192/19 Financial report

192/19-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget:
	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001473
	Correction (cleared funds were 77.89 and not 73.89 as per cash book)
	4.00

	001493
	S Wood (salary)
	510.64

	001494
	S Wood (expenses)
	39.11

	001495
	S Robinson (expenses)
	28.45

	001496
	S Robinson (bicycle racks)
	140.76

	001497
	Mintfresh Services Ltd (bus shelter cleaning)
	60.37

	001498
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	41.05


Balance as at  11th November  2019
£  79793.81 (cheque and deposit accounts)  
193/19  Reports

193/19-1  Ward member  Cllr Pickering reported that a number of journals have described Ashford as a ‘turnaround town’.  Population, employment and house prices have all risen since 2017.  The Borough Council is buying more land on which to build more affordable homes for rent; Ashford Borough Council has built more affordable rental homes than the rest of Kent combined.  

HS1:   Works to the spur are nearing completion and the new trains will be stopping at Ashford International from the New Year.  Southeastern Trains have reported an increase in national rail growth of 3.8%; that for Ashford is 11%.  They are looking to further increase the size of trains, using current rolling stock.   When a new contract is negotiated more rolling stock will be included.
HGV parking:  Changes to enforcement have been introduced, vehicles illegally parked will be clamped immediately rather than after a warning, as previously.

Friends of the Earth:  Have ranked Ashford in the top 10% of local authorities for its performance re climate change, it is joint 14th out of 335. 
193/19-2  Environmental  Noting to report.

193/19-3  Safety and security  Nothing to report.
193/19-4  Highways  The damaged sign at the junction with Biddenden Road has not yet been repaired.
193/19-5  Marketing/projects   Nothing to report.
193/19-6  Finance Committee  Nothing to report.
193/19-7 KALC  The Chairman reported that the AGM will be held on 30th November but he is unable to attend.
193/19  HHVEC update
Kristina Hoath reported that the Committee has £693 in its bank account.  The cinema evening was well-received and a profit of £150 was made; it will be repeated using light-hearted films.  The Chequers will make a donation following the success of the Murder Mystery evening.  Kristina Hoath noted a lack of information pertaining to High Halden in the parish magazine and urged local groups and societies to send updates to the editor; Kristina Hoath reported that she has sent a list of events to the editor.   The magazine is available on subscription, more information on subscribing is available from Carol Serginson, Daphne Deacon, Alison Leonard and Sue Ryan.
The following events are planned:

· Horticultural Society Quiz (sold out):  23 Nov

· Christmas tree to be put up on the village green:  28/29 Nov (The schoolchildren are making decorations and others are being provided by Mrs Mealham)
· Christmas Fair:  01 Dec  (Profits from the sale of teas and coffee will go to the Hall Committee for its coffee mornings)

· Workshop:  06 Dec

· Cinema night at the School:  08 Dec (‘Nativity’)
· Carols on the green:  19 Dec  (Followed by mulled wine and mince pies)

· Coffee morning:  20 Dec  (This will continue for six months as a replacement for the Pop-up cafe)

· New year (date tbc):  Fish and chip supper and Race night.

Attendance at the events by councillors would be welcomed.

The Chairman thanked Kristina Hoath for her efforts.
194/19  Any other Business

No other business was raised.
196/19  Items for the next Parish Council meeting
196/19-1 Quotes for signs for Jubilee Park
196/19-2 Quotes for installation of bollards on Church green
196/19-3 Benches on the A28

196/19-4 Budget for 2020-2021

196/19-5 RoSPA safety inspection report on the children’s play area
197/19  Date of next Parish Council meeting

Monday 9th December at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 7.55pm.



184/19-2  PCSO’s report

This is my report for this month, so you are all aware of what I have been up to in and around your areas and what crimes have been happening to make you all aware. My report goes out to the Parish Council, Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinators, and any other members of the community who may be interested to receive it. If you do not wish to continue receiving this email please let me know.

I would also like to welcome PCSO Laura Langridge to our team at Ashford, she has just joined us from her training at Police College and will be with me for the next 8 weeks or so to finish her tutorship. Once completed will be our New Crime Prevention PCSO, which is a new role. 

 Myself and Laura have been continuing to show presence in all areas both on foot and in a police vehicle, engaging with the community and visiting hotspot areas. 

 
This month I and some of our team had the opportunity to attend a joint Fraud / Scam input day at Detling. Put on by KCC, trading standards and Police. A very informative day for us to help our communities, try and prevent them being scammed or being a victim of fraud. We have also being going around to some of our shelter living properties and doing any input to our communities to make them aware. 

This month, I attended Tenterden Oak Tree Court with PCSO Andrews, and Moneypenny in Rolvenden with PCSO Langridge. We discussed fraud and Action Fraud awareness with the local residents. I would like to thank the residents and remind you all that fraud can be reported online (For latest scam/fraud alerts see Action Fraud website) or reported via 03001232040. If your community is also interested in knowing more about fraud and how to avoid it, please contact me via this email address.

If there are any groups you feel would benefit from such input from us please let me know and we can try and arrange a suitable time.

Events:

Other events that I have attended this month.

Safety meeting and Information - Bethersden. With a first aid demonstration, NHW information and security awareness information us.

 Folk Weekend – Tenterden, a busy well organised annual event which sees the high street shut for three quarter of an hour for all the different groups of dancers to dance and parade through the high street.

Fun in the dark – Working with other partners organised by Tenterden Fire Station.

Catalytic Converter Theft 

Your car has something that’s in demand for thieves. It isn’t your stereo system or anything you’ve hidden in the glove box. Some thieves target the car's tyres or machinery underneath the car. Thieves want your car’s catalytic converter, which takes seconds to remove and is required for your car to run properly. Catalytic converters have been fitted to the exhaust systems of most petrol cars built since the early 90s. Thieves have been targeting catalytic converters because of the precious metals they contain- with high clearance vehicles like vans and 4x4’s being particularly vulnerable. This link is for a recent BBC article on this type of theft: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-46882497
The Appeal of Catalytic Converters:  The reason is platinum. Catalytic converters contain platinum, rhodium, and palladium. The metals are expensive, and thieves sell the converters to scrap yards. It is illegal to drive your car without one. The resulting gap in your exhaust system also makes the car run poorly until it is fixed.  The rate of catalytic converter theft varies depending on the current prices of the metals inside it. Price increases typically result in an increase in thefts. Thieves look for easy targets when it comes to catalytic converter theft. A thief just needs a saw to remove the converter. Some thieves also use a sliding board to get under the vehicle more efficiently. A jack is sometimes used to lift the car for easier access, but this is rare because of the added time the jack adds to the process. Taller vehicles such as 4x4’s, Vans or pickup trucks are often more attractive to thieves because of the easier access to the undercarriage. Once under the vehicle, the thief uses a saw to slice through the piping on both sides of the converter. The converter is then pulled off.
To avoid becoming a victim of this kind of theft, follow this advice:

· Fitting perimeter security fencing can help deter opportunist thieves and slow down more organised thieves. 

· Good security lighting makes vehicles more visible and can act as a deterrent. 

· If you can, park your vehicle in a locked garage when it is unattended. 

· Closed Circuit Television (CCTV) can be an effective deterrent. 

· Where possible park a vehicle against a kerb, with the catalytic converter being closest to the kerb. 

· If there is a fleet of vehicles, park the low clearance vehicles to block the high-clearance vehicles. This will obstruct access underneath. 

· If a catalytic converter is a bolt on type it is possible to have the bolts welded shut. 

· Fit protective coverings on catalytic converters, these can make it much more difficult for thieves. 

· Have your catalytic converter etched or forensically marked and put stickers in the windscreen to say this has been done. 

· Consider installing a Thatcham approved alarm to your vehicle. Ones that activate if your vehicle is lifted or tilted are particularly effective.
These websites provide details of product that could help protect your vehicle
Approved by the Association of Chief Police Officers’ 

Secured by Design scheme www.securedbydesign.com (Other products by Secured By Design are available)
 

 Approved Thatcham alarm installers www.thatcham.org
 Catalytic converter marking system www.retainagroup.com
 Products to enhance vehicle security www.soldsecure.com
 Catalytic converter guards www.garrisonlocks.co.uk
 Catatak - theft prevention kit www.catalyticconvertertheft.com
 CatSecure theft prevention device for Mercedes Sprinter vans www.maplefleetservices.co.uk
 CatClamp catalytic converter lock www.catsafe.org.uk
We have also had thefts from boats in Newenden as well of engines and parts, if you see anything suspicious please make sure you report.
We hope you find this guide of use, and remember if you see any suspicious activity or if you suspect a converter has been stolen then report it to the Police immediately by calling 101, alternatively report this online: www.kent.police.uk and follow the following links.

I am working with my parishes that I cover, ie Appledore, Wittersham, Biddenden to name just a few to make sure residents report issues that they may be having. Unless we know what is happening in your area, we cannot help tackle the problems. As you may be aware we do not monitor local Facebook sites or Twitter accounts run by the parishes and towns. So problems must be reported via the proper methods.


 

191/19   Other Planning Matters
Letter from the proprietors of Stone Circle Livery

 It was noted that objections to the Woodchurch Carriage Driving for the Disabled Arena that is under construction based at Stone Circle Livery were received by High Halden Parish Council and that the Parish Council had directed the objector to Ashford Borough Council. The extract from the minutes is included below for your reference in the appendix. 

We are pleased to report that a communication also included in the appendix from Sophie Oliver, Planning Enforcement Officer, Enforcement Team, Strategic Development & Delivery, Planning Development Services has been received and rightly states that Ashford will NOT pursue the matter any further as they DO NOT believe the changes to the building would have any significant harm to the residential or visual amenity thereby concluding the matter. 

___________________________________________________________________________ 
We would like the Parish Council to note that Woodchurch Carriage Driving for the Disabled RDA based in High Halden has had a very successful year. This was highlighted by the completion of the disabled carriage barn and facilities that was officially opened this summer by Channel 4’s Paraplegic Olympics presenter Arthur Williams and Mayor of Ashford and Ward Member George Koowaree. A picture has been provided in the appendix. 

There are now over 50 people including disabled participants and volunteers that put all of their energies in to ensuring that Woodchurch Carriage Driving continues to have far reaching benefits to the communities it serves. This has also been through collaboration with other charities in High Halden like “Life is not an Xbox”. It is hoped that when the disabled carriage driving arena is completed there will be a high profile opening as it will be the only dedicated facility for disabled carriage drivers in the South East of England. 
 
 
 
 

 


